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AGENDA PAPERS FOR
JOINT HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE MEETING

Date: Tuesday, 5 July 2016

Time:  6.30 p.m.

Place:  Scrutiny Committee Room, Level 2, Town Hall Extension, Albert Square, 
Manchester, M60 2LA.

Access to the Scrutiny Committee Room
Public access to the committee room is over the bridge from level 2 of 
the old Town Hall building. There is no public access from within the 
Town Hall Extension.

The bridge has a moderate incline so if you have limited mobility you 
may wish to call 0161 234 3241 for information on alternative access.
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1. AGENDA  1 - 16

THERESA GRANT and SIR HOWARD BERNSTEIN
Chief Executive               Chief Executive

Alexander Murray, Democratic and Scrutiny Officer
Tel: 0161 912 5542
Email: Alexander.Murray@trafford.gov.uk 

Membership of the Committee

Trafford Council
Councillors Mrs. A. Bruer-Morris, J. Harding, S. Taylor, Mrs. V. Ward and Mrs. P. Young 
(Vice-Chairman)

Public Document Pack
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Manchester City Council
Councillors Craig, Ellison, Newman (Chairman), Reid and Wilson

This agenda was issued on Date Not Specified by the Legal and Democratic Services 
Section, Trafford Council, Trafford Town Hall, Talbot Road, Stretford Manchester, 
M32 0TH. 



 

 

Trafford Borough Council and 
Manchester City Council Joint 
Health Scrutiny Committee  

Date: Tuesday 5 July 2016 
Time: 6.30 pm 
Venue: Scrutiny Committee Room, Level 2, Town Hall 

Extension 
 
Everyone is welcome to attend this committee meeting. 
 
There will be a private meeting for members of the Committee at 6:00 pm in 
Committee Room 6, Level 2 of the Town Hall Extension. 
 
 
 

Access to the Scrutiny Committee Room 
 

Public access to the Scrutiny Committee Room is over the bridge 
from level 2 of the old Town Hall building. There is no public access 
from within the Town Hall Extension . 
 
The bridge has a moderate incline so if you have limited mobility you 
may wish to call 0161 234 3241 for information on alternative access. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Membership of the Committee 

Manchester City Council  
Councillors Craig, Ellison, E Newman, Reid, Siddiqi and Wilson  
Trafford Borough Council  
Councillors Bruer-Morris, Cawdrey, Harding, Procter, Taylor, Ward and Young  
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Trafford Borough Council and Manchester City Council Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 

Agenda 

1 Urgent business  
To consider any items which the Chair has agreed to have submitted as 
urgent. 

 

2 Appeals  
To consider any appeals from the public against refusal to allow inspection of 
background documents and/or the inclusion of items in the confidential part of 
the agenda. 

 

3 Interests  
To allow Members an opportunity to declare any personal, prejudicial or 
disclosable pecuniary interest they might have in any items which appear on 
this agenda; and [b] record any items from which they are precluded from 
voting as a result of Council Tax/Council rent arrears. Members with a 
personal interest should declare that interest at the start of the item under 
consideration. If members also have a prejudicial or disclosable pecuniary 
interest they must withdraw from the meeting during the consideration of the 
item. 

 

4 Appointm ent of Chair  
The Committee are invited to agree a Chair of the Committee for 2016/17. 

 
 

5 Appointment of Vice Chair  
The Committee are invited to agree a Vice Chair of the Committee for 
2016/17. 

 

6 Membership of the Committee 2016/17  
The Committee are invited to note the following as members of the Trafford 
Borough Council and Manchester City Council Joint Health Scrutiny 
Committee. 
 
Manchester Councillors 
Craig, Ellison, E Newman, Reid, Siddiqi (substitute) and Wilson  
 
Trafford Councillors 
Bruer-Morris, Cawdrey (substitute), Harding, Procter (substitute), Taylor, 
Ward and Young 

 

7 Terms of Reference  
The Committee are invited to note the Committee’s terms of reference.  

 

8 Minutes  
To approve as a correct record the minutes of the meeting held on 22 March 
2016. 

 

9 New Deal for Trafford Update Report  – to follow  
 
Representatives from Trafford Clinical Commissioning Group, Central 
Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, NHS England and 
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Trafford Borough Council and Manchester City Council Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 

University Hospital of South Manchester will be in attendance to provide an 
update to the Joint Committee on progress to date. 

10 Wythenshawe Hospital – Emergency Department Redevelopment - 
Project Update 
Report of Silas Nicholls, Deputy Chief Executive / Chief Operating Officer 
University Hospital of South Manchester 
 
This report provides an update for members of the Committee on progress 
with the new Emergency Department development at Wythenshawe Hospital. 
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Trafford Borough Council and Manchester City Council Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 

Information about the Committee  

The purpose of the Joint Health Scrutiny Committee for Trafford Borough Council and 
Manchester City Council Committee is to assess and evaluate the progress made in 
relation to the implementation of the New Health Deal for Trafford, and to take part in 
the assurance process, as stipulated by the Secretary of State. 
 
In exercising these functions, the Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee has 
the power to make comments to a relevant NHS body; require an NHS body to 
provide information; require an officer of a local NHS body to attend meetings and to 
answer questions in connection with the implementation of the proposals. 
 
The Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee consists of ten Members. Five 
members will be appointed from each participating Local Authority and this will be 
decided upon at the Annual Meeting of the Council of each participating Local 
Authority. 
 
Individual authorities will decide whether or not to apply political proportionality to their 
own Members in accordance with their own legal requirements and constitutional 
arrangements of each authority. 
 
Agenda, reports and minutes of all Council Committees can be found on the Council’s 
website www.manchester.gov.uk  
 
Smoking is not allowed in Council buildings.  
 
 
Theresa Grant      Sir Howard Bernstein  
Chief Executive         Chief Executive 
Trafford Borough Council   Manchester City Council 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Further Information 

For help, advice and information about this meeting please contact the Committee 
Officer:  Lee Walker  
  Tel: 0161 234 3376 
  Fax: 0161 274 7017 
  Email: l.walker@manchester.gov.uk 
 
This agenda was issued on 27 June 2016  by the Governance and Scrutiny Support 
Unit, Manchester City Council, Town Hall, Albert Square, Manchester, M60 2LA. 
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Trafford Borough Council and Item 7 
Manchester City Council Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 5 July 2016 
 

Item 7 – Page 1 

Joint Health Scrutiny Committee for Trafford Borough Council and Manchester 
City Council Terms of Reference 
 
Purpose of the Committee 
 
In accordance with the letter sent to the Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee by the Secretary of State on 11 July 2013, the purpose of the Committee 
is:- 
 
1) To assess and evaluate the progress made in relation to the implementation of the 
New Health Deal for Trafford; 
 
2) To take part in the assurance process, as stipulated by the Secretary of State. 
 
In exercising these functions, the Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee has 
the power to: 
 
1. Make comments to a relevant NHS body; 
2. Require an NHS body to provide information; 
3. Require an officer of a local NHS body to attend meetings and to answer 
questions in connection with the implementation of the proposals. 
 
Membership/Chairing 
 
The Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee consists of ten Members. Five 
members will be appointed from each participating Local Authority and this will be 
decided upon at the Annual Meeting of the Council of each participating Local 
Authority. 
 
Individual authorities will decide whether or not to apply political proportionality to 
their own Members in accordance with their own legal requirements and 
constitutional arrangements of each authority. 
 
The Committee’s members will elect a Chair and Vice-Chair. 
Each member of the Committee will have one vote and the Chair will not exercise a 
casting vote. 
 
Quorum for meetings 
 
The quorum for the Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee will be a minimum 
of three members, with at least one member from each authority. 
 
Supporting the Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 
The administrative support for the Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee will 
be shared between both Local Authorities. Each participating authority will appoint a 
link officer to provide support to the members of the Committee as follows: 
- Liaise with the Chair and Committee Members; 
- Ensure attendance of witnesses; 
- Organising and minuting meetings; 
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Trafford Borough Council and Item 7 
Manchester City Council Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 5 July 2016 
 

Item 7 – Page 2 

- Produce any correspondence where appropriate. 
 
Meetings shall be held at venues, dates and times agreed between the participating 
authorities. The host authority will bear the costs of arranging, supporting and hosting 
the meetings of the Committee. 
 
Constitutional arrangements 
 
In all matters other than those specified in this document, the standing orders and 
constitutional rules of the Members’ appointing authority will apply. 
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Manchester City Council Minutes 
Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 22 March 2016 

  
 

Trafford Borough Council and Manchester City Counci l Joint Health 
Scrutiny Committee – A New Health Deal for Trafford  
 
Minutes of the meeting held on 22 March 2016 
 
Present: 
Councillor E Newman - Chair 
 
Manchester City Council – Councillors Craig, Reid and Wilson 
Trafford Borough Council - Councillors Harding, Lloyd, Taylor (substitute for 
Councillor Bruer-Morris) Ward and Young (Vice Chair)  
Sara Roscoe, NHS England. 
Silas Nichols, Deputy Chief Executive Officer (CEO), University Hospital South 
Manchester (UHSM) Foundation Trust 
Mary Burney, Divisional Director for Trafford Hospitals, Central Manchester 
Foundation Trust (CMFT) 
Dr Jon Simpson, Clinical Head of Division for Acute Medicine, CMFT 
Stephen Gardner, CMFT 
Julie Crossley, Trafford Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) 
Ellin Swanborough, Trafford CCG  
Gina Lawrence, Trafford CCG 
Dr Nigel Guest, Trafford CCG 
 
Apologies: Councillors Bruer-Morris, Chilton, Ellison and Siddiqi 
 
 
JHSC/16/05  Minute’s Silence  
 
The Committee held a minute’s silence in memory of the victims of the recent terrorist 
atrocity in Brussels 
 
JHSC/16/06  Minutes  
 
The Committee considered the minutes of the meeting held on 2 February 2016.  Dr 
Nigel Guest disputed that the Secretary of State had agreed the closure of the 
Accident and Emergency (A&E)  Department at Trafford General Hospital was 
dependent on appropriate alternative A&E provision being established, including the 
£12 million investment into the A&E at UHSM.  The Chair responded that this was a 
matter of interpretation, to which the Committee agreed.     
 
Decisions: 
 
1. To approve the minutes of the meeting on 2 February 2016 as a correct record 
 
2. To note the comment of Dr Nigel Guest. 
 
JHSC/16/07  Declarations of Interest 
 
The following personal interests were declared: 
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Manchester City Council Minutes 
Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 22 March 2016 

  
 

Councillor Harding declared a personal interest in relation to her employment by a 
mental health charity and as a member of Trafford Carers Centre Board. 
 
JHSC/16/08  Matters arising  
 
The Chair suggested reviewing the decisions made at the meeting held on 2 
February 2016, to which members agreed.  It was noted that the Committee would 
continue to receive performance reports on the implementation of the New Health 
Deal for Trafford and had received such reports for its 22 March 2016 meeting.  In 
respect of the Falls Service members were advised that data collection would 
commence in April 2016 and as such this information would not be available until 
later in the year.  The request for information on the Orthopaedic Centre had been 
provided to its 22 March 2016 meeting.  The report describing last year’s winter 
resilience plan had been circulated to members.   
 
Members requested Silas Nichols provided a verbal update on the delayed progress 
in implementing the £12 million capital investment for the Accident and Emergency 
(A&E) Department at UHSM.   Silas Nichols responded that a business case was 
provided to the UHSM Trusts board last month and was fully approved.  He said that 
£15 million investment had now been approved due to design changes; which was 
higher than the £12 million originally required.  Enabling works had commenced and 
it was expected that supply chain partners would be appointed by April, and building 
work would commence in May.  Silas Nichols added that the timetable remained the 
same and it would be a two year development.  He outlined the stages of the 
development, explaining that the work had to be done whilst ensuring that the A & E 
remained fully operational throughout. The Chair requested that the verbal update be 
confirmed in writing to members to which Silas Nichols agreed.  Silas Nichols 
suggested that the development of UHSM A&E become a standing item for 
consideration by the Committee to which members agreed.   The Chair noted that 
members had recently visited UHSM and welcomed the development. 
 
Members queried the progress made in respect of publicising the services and 
opening times of the Urgent Care Centre at Trafford General Hospital.  Mary Burney 
responded that social media including Twitter and Facebook had been used; in 
addition to letters sent to GP’s and Commissioning Centres.  She added that the 
letters included wider information and would become a quarterly update.  Members 
queried why they had not been notified of the publicity.  A member commented that 
she could not find the entries on social media from key words.  Members agreed that 
a diverse range of communication was needed including face to face.  A member 
added that the road signs outside of the Urgent Care Centre were not easily readable 
and requested this be addressed.   
 
Dr Nigel Guest advised that GPs held regular meetings and issued press releases 
regarding the appropriate use of services.  Mary Burney responded that there was a 
15% increase in attendances at the Urgent Care Centre since the new 
Communications Strategy had commenced.  She said that Trafford Council and 
Healthwatch had been included in the Twitter publicity.  Mary Burney outlined future 
plans which included visiting supermarkets; and an open day to which Trafford 
Council had been invited.  She agreed that she would provide copies of all publicity 
circulated to members.  The Chair said the publicity needed to be a combination of 
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Manchester City Council Minutes 
Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 22 March 2016 

  
 

social media ensuring all relevant parties were included and the entries were easily 
searchable; and more traditional forms of communication.   
 
Decision: 
 
To note the progress made in respect of the Committee’s previous decisions 
 
JHSC/16/09  New Health Deal for Trafford 
 
The Committee welcomed Sara Roscoe (NHS England), Silas Nichols (Deputy CEO, 
University Hospital South Manchester (UHSM) Foundation Trust), Mary Burney, Dr 
Jon Simpson and Stephen Gardner (Central Manchester Foundation Trust (CMFT)), 
Julie Crossley, Ellin Swanborough, Gina Lawrence and Dr Nigel Guest (Trafford 
Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG)).  Dr Nigel Guest delivered the presentation 
entitled ‘Trafford New Health Deal, Review of Urgent Care Centre’ which had been 
provided in advance of the meeting within the published papers.   
 
In response to a query Dr Nigel Guest confirmed that the Integrated Care Redesign 
Board (ICRB) had continued to meet explaining that as they were part of the original 
governance structure they would be required again in due course.  In response to a 
query regarding the audits carried out of the impact on neighbouring A&E’s officers 
assured members that the data was robust.  Silas Nichols said that the main impact 
was on the A&E at UHSM.  He added that over the past year attendances had 
unexpectedly increased from 250 to 275 per day; and sometimes higher (in particular 
Sundays and Mondays).  However, he felt this was demographic driven rather than 
directly a result of the changes at Trafford; but increased admissions had impacted 
on Trafford CCG’s budget.  In response to a query Silas Nichols explained that 
delayed transfers of care sometimes resulted from a hospital’s own systems.  There 
was a need to ensure patients were only admitted for a short time, and resolve 
ongoing problems of access to care packages.  Stephen Gardner said that CMFT 
continues to receive a payment in addition to tariff for the Urgent Care Centre 
service, and although this is much smaller than it was originally, it still means that this 
funding is not available to develop community-based services.  He added that 
performance at CMFT was comparatively good but there was a need to deploy staff 
where skills could be used.   
 
Members raised concerns regarding mental health provision.  Members noted that 
they had recently visited several Manchester hospitals and staff had raised concerns 
that it was not acceptable for patients with mental health problems to be waiting 
excessively within A&E departments.  Dr Nigel Guest advised that Trafford CCG 
commissioned Greater Manchester West, which members agreed provided a good 
service to UHSM and Trafford General Hospital.  Members noted that there were 
challenges in mental health services in Manchester at the present time and 
Manchester City Council’s Health Scrutiny Committee were aware of this.  Dr Nigel 
Guest added that a major review of mental health services across Greater 
Manchester would commence once Greater Manchester gained devolution powers in 
respect of Health and Social Care.      
 
Members discussed the data provided within the report and asked for clarity on a 
number of points.  Officers confirmed that the statistics provided in respect of urgent 
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Manchester City Council Minutes 
Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 22 March 2016 

  
 

admissions were all patients from Trafford; and a reference to 2005 in report should 
have read 2015.  Members agreed that there were issues with the waiting room at 
the A&E at Manchester Royal Infirmary (located within CMFT).  Dr Jon Simpson 
explained the reasons adding that adjustments were planned  He referred to the 
impact of emergency admissions.  He also stressed the importance of patients 
accessing the right care in the right place and explained that more work was required 
in order to understand the barriers to local services.  In response to a query Silas 
Nichols said that increased admissions made it difficult for UHSM to maintain patient 
flow; and that he would update the Committee on this at its next meeting.   
 
Members discussed the Criteria for moving to Model 3 which proposed that the 
Urgent Care Centre at Trafford would eventually become a Minor Injuries Unit.  A 
member read out an extract of the letter from the Secretary of State in 2013 which 
stated that the move was dependent on ‘neighbouring A&E’s consistently meeting 
their waiting time standards’.  Members sought assurance that officers did not intend 
to move to Model 3 at the current time.  Gina Lawrence advised that she could not 
give a timescale about a move from a doctor led model to a nurse led model.  Data 
had been collected and provided to the ICRB as the appropriate body to oversee this.  
An audit and workshops would follow.  She stressed the importance of getting it right 
and communicating clearly to residents and partners; explaining that the next steps 
would be provided to the next meeting of the Joint Health Scrutiny Committee.  
Members agreed that they did not think it was appropriate to move to Model 3 at the 
current time and agreed to delegate responsibility to the Chair and Vice Chair to 
make a referral to the Secretary of State should this happen prior to the Committee’s 
next meeting.  
 
A member queried whether a wider range of services were being considered in 
addition to a nurse led model and noted the reference to ‘other practitioners’ within 
the report.  Officers responded that it was proposed to include social care 
professionals in addition to nurses. Dr Jon Simpson described how the proposed 
changes would be made, assuring members that they would be carried out in a safe 
way.  He stressed the importance of making better use of the skills of NHS staff 
across Greater Manchester and that many patients using the Urgent Care Centre at 
Trafford did not require medically trained staff.  Members discussed the recruitment 
and retention of NHS staff including a shortage of nurses and issues around the 
introduction of a new contract for junior doctors.  Officers advised that the nurse 
shortage was primarily Band 5 and UK wide recruitment was planned.  Officers said 
they did not know what the impact of the new deal for junior doctors would have as 
yet, adding that Monitor planned to introduce a pay cap on agency workers which 
may also affect staffing.      
 
A member noted there was a lack of qualitative data and patient feedback within the 
report.  Mary Burney advised that ‘comment cards’ were placed within A&E 
departments and a Quality Assurance Team was in place which were available for 
face to face conversations with patients as required.  Members discussed the recent 
visits they had made to A&E departments and noted that a visit to the Urgent Care 
Centre at Trafford had been suggested.  Members agreed that it would be useful to 
visit the Urgent Care Centre, and Trafford Councillors would also be interested in 
visiting the adjoining Walk in Centre. 
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Manchester City Council Minutes 
Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 22 March 2016 

  
 

Decisions: 
 
1. To thank Officers for attending. 
 
2. To note the information on the Orthopaedic Centre. 
 
3. To note the report on the Winter Resilience Plan. 
 
4. To note that a report on the Falls Service would be circulated for information to 
members of the Committee later in 2016.   
 
5. To endorse the Committee’s decision made at its 2 February 2016 meeting: 
“The Committee requests that the services and opening times of the Urgent Care 
Centre are better publicised to Trafford residents and that the North West Ambulance 
Service, Trafford GP’s and pharmacists are reminded of the possibility for referral to 
the UCC where this is appropriate.” 
  
6. To request that officers provide to members of the Committee copies of the recent 
communications regarding the Urgent Care Centre (UCC) including those made on 
social media and the letters sent to GP’s and Commissioning Centres.  To 
recommend that a variety of communications are used to promote the UCC including 
social media carried out correctly combined with more traditional forms of 
communication. 
 
7.  To request that Silas Nichols provide a written update to members of the 
Committee on the expansion of UHSM A&E department.   
 
8. To consider the progress of work on the expansions of the A&E at UHSM as a 
standing item on the agenda for future meetings of the Joint Health Scrutiny 
Committee.   
 
9. To arrange a visit for members of the Joint Health Scrutiny Committee to the 
Urgent Care Centre at Trafford General Hospital; and to the Walk in Centre for 
Trafford Councillors if required.   
 
10. The Committee agreed to continue receiving performance reports on the 
implementation of the New Health Deal for Trafford.  These reports will include 
Attendance and Admissions performance data for the three neighbouring accident 
and emergency departments and the Trafford Urgent Care Centre.   
 
11. The Committee note the data provided within the report.  The Committee note 
NHS plans to progress the proposals via the ICRB and further note that clinical 
models for the future of the Urgent Care Centre will be presented to a future meeting 
of the Joint Health Scrutiny Committee.  The Committee note that the timescales for 
this process will be outlined at its next meeting.   
 
12.  The Committee notes that if the Urgent Care Centre is proposed to be closed or 
substantially downgraded before the Accident and Emergency Department 
development at UHSM is in place, the Committee may consider a substantial 
variation referral to the Secretary of State. 
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13. Members agreed to delegate responsibility to the Chair and Vice Chair to make a 
referral to the Secretary of State should this happen prior to the Committee’s next 
meeting. 
 
14. The next meeting of the Committee is expected to be scheduled for June 2016; 
the date of which will be confirmed in the new municipal year.  The Chair requested 
that if it is necessary to submit reports after the legal deadline for publication of the 
agenda; that they are submitted no later than 12 noon of the Friday prior to the 
meeting in order to allow members adequate time to read all of the information in 
advance of the meeting.  
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Trafford Borough Council and Manchester City Council 
Report for Information 

 
Report to: Trafford Borough Council and Manchester City Council Joint 

Health Scrutiny Committee – 5 July 2016 
 
Subject: Wythenshawe Hospital – Emergency Department 

Redevelopment - Project Update 
  
Report of: Silas Nicholls, Deputy Chief Executive / Chief Operating Officer 

University Hospital of South Manchester 
 
  
Summary 
 
This paper provides an update for members of the Committee on progress with the 
new Emergency Department development at Wythenshawe Hospital. 
 
Recommendations 
 
That members of the Committee note progress with the project and proposed next 
steps. 
 
 
Contact Officers: 
 
Name:  Silas Nicholls 
Position:  Deputy Chief Executive / Chief Operating Officer University Hospital of 

South Manchester 
 
Background documents (available for public inspection): 
 
None 
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1. The Proposed Development 
 
The proposed new emergency department (ED) at Wythenshawe Hospital will 
comprise: 
 
• A significant new build extension to the front of the existing department, to provide 

new majors, minors and triage areas, a new main waiting area and reception. 
 
• Substantial refurbishment and internal reconfiguration of the existing emergency 

department to provide expanded resuscitation facilities and paediatric 
department, and dedicated x-ray facilities 

 
• An extension at first floor level to provide new staff facilities including offices and 

seminar facilities 
 
The major benefits to our patients of the proposed development will be: 
 
• An increase in overall treatment capacity and greater flexibility of facilities, 

thereby assisting in reducing patient waiting times 
 
• Larger, more modern facilities throughout the department, providing higher 

standards of comfort, privacy and dignity 
 
• The design allows for better supervision and observation of patients by ED staff, 

improving patient safety 
 
• Separation of walk-in and ambulance patient flows 

 
• Improved separation of adult and child patients 
 
• Increased and more rapid access to diagnostic imaging, through provision of 

dedicated x-ray facilities within the department itself 
 

• A significant improvement to the working environment for our staff, thereby 
helping us to recruit and retain good people 

 
2. Actions to Date 
 
Since the last report presented to the Committee on 2nd February 2016: 
 
• The detailed layouts of the new emergency department have been fully signed off 

by the clinical users. 
 
• The UHSM Trust Board has approved a full business case for the project. 
 
• Interserve Construction Limited has been appointed as the main design and build 

contractor for the project. 
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• A full planning application was submitted to Manchester City Council on 3rd May 
2016, which can be viewed at: http://pa.manchester.gov.uk/online-
applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=O6N4VABC6K0
00 

 
• Negotiations have progressed with South Manchester Healthcare Limited, 

UHSM’s PFI partner, to ensure that all PFI contractual matters are resolved in 
order that the scheme can proceed 
 

• Initial site clearance works have taken place and site survey work is being 
undertaken 

 
3. Next Steps 
 
The next steps in delivering the Emergency Department project will be as follows: 
 
• External enabling works are due to commence on 6th June in order to provide a 

new access road and ambulance drop-off area, both of which are necessary to 
allow the main scheme to proceed without disruption to the operation of the 
existing department. 

 
• Minor internal enabling works will also take place during June to provide a new 

temporary walk-in entrance and a new temporary ambulance entrance to the ED 
to allow the new build to commence 

 
• Negotiations will continue with the appointed design and build contractor to agree 

a guaranteed maximum price for the project for approval by the Trust Board in 
July. 

 

• Main works are due to commence in August 2016 and conclude in June 2018. 
 
To keep the ED safe and operational throughout the construction period, the project 
will be delivered in phases, as follows, in order to ensure that there is no reduction in 
patient treatment capacity within the ED at any point during the construction 
programme: 
 
• Phase1 (New Build Extension)    Aug 16 to Aug 17 
 
• Phase 2 (Internal Refurbishment – Phase 1)  Aug 17 to Feb 18 
 
• Phase 3 (Internal Refurbishment – Phase 2)  Feb 18 to Jun 18  
 
4. Conclusion 
 
The committee is asked to note progress with the emergency department 
redevelopment project and the proposed next steps, and to receive a further progress 
update at its next meeting.  
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